Minutes of Bailieborough Cootehill Municipal Meeting held on 29th June 2015 in the Courthouse, Cootehill, Co Cavan.

Present:
Cathaoirleach Niamh Smyth, Councillors Carmel Brady, Fergal Curtin, Val Smith, Clifford Kelly and Paddy McDonald

In Attendance:
Joe McLoughlin, Director of Services, Jim McQuaid, District Manager, Kenneth Lennon, Senior Executive Engineer, Eamonn Costello, Assistant Staff Officer 

Apologies
N/A

The attendance record was signed by all councillors.
Cathaoirleach Cllr. Niamh Smyth welcomed all to the meeting and congratulated Council staff on the fantastic refurbishment of the Courthouse. Cllr. N. Smyth wished to pass on congratulations to Pat Gaynor, former District Manager.

The minutes already circulated for the March meeting were adopted and signed by the Cathaoirleach Cllr. N. Smyth.  Proposed by Cllr. Clifford Kelly & seconded by Cllr. Paddy McDonald.

Cllr. C. Kelly asked whether there had been any amendments to the Road Works Programme 2015 since the March meeting and was this area at a loss financially as a result of the re-alignment of the Cavan Roads Area. DOS Joe McLoughlin stated that monies allocated to the Cavan Roads Area had been re-allocated to Bailieborough-Cootehill and that this would not result in any financial loss to this area.
Cllr. C. Kelly asked for a copy of a map outlining boundaries for this district. DM Jim McQuaid agreed to arrange this.

DOS J. McLoughlin gave a presentation on the profile of the Municipal District. A detailed document in relation to same was furnished to all present.

Cllr. N. Smyth enquired as to when the information was collated and what the criteria was for categorising disadvantaged people. DOS J. McLoughlin stated that the profile was based on figures from the 2011 Census and that further information in relation to the document could be obtained from him.

DOS J. McLoughlin presented the grants proposed for Bailieborough-Cootehill area under the Community & Voluntary Organisations Grant Scheme 2015.The grants proposed for Round One totalled €6,200 leaving €5,300 to be distributed in the next round. Cllr. C. Kelly asked were these applications advertised and why were councillors not notified? DOS J. McLoughlin replied that the grants were advertised on a countywide basis and funds distributed on a MD basis with €11,500 to be distributed in each district. Cllr. C. Kelly stated that he believes the grants should have been advertised on a district not county basis and that the councillors should have been informed directly. Approval of the proposed grants was proposed by Cllr. Paddy McDonald and seconded by Cllr. N. Smyth.

To Note progress report on Roadwork’s Programme

DM J. McQuaid gave a progress report on the Road Work Programme for Bailieborough-Cootehill Municipal District. DM J.McQuaid also acknowledged the great work done by P. Gaynor and Bernice Smith over a number of years in the Municipal District.

Cllr. N. Smyth complimented the outdoor staff on the road works done to date.

Cllr. C. Kelly stated that a number of roads in his area required potholes to be patched. Cllr. C. Kelly said that he would contact DM J. McQuaid with a list of these roads in the near future.

Cllr. Carmel Brady said that the Main Road through Tullyvin is in terrible state and needs to be looked at. DM J. McQuaid agreed to review this road and look at repairs if funding is available.

Cllr. Val Smith stated that he was unhappy with being unable to contact overseers by phone to discuss small roads issues in his area. Cllr. V. Smith suggested that councillors have an overseer they can contact to address smaller problems. Cllr. Fergal Curtin supported Cllr. V. Smith in this matter and said it looks very bad if councillors are unable to get repairs carried out in their own locality. DM J. McQuaid responded by saying that he would encourage councillors to report all issues through the offices in Cootehill so that all issues could be tracked and nothing would slip through the cracks. DM J. McQuaid said that all efforts would be made to accommodate councillors in dealing with issues they report.
Cllr. F. Curtin asked if the boundaries for the roads area are the same as those for the Municipal District. DM J. McQuaid said that there are a few minor anomalies around the edges of the area where both Roads and Municipal Area don’t match up exactly and agreed to provide a map of the District to councillors which would outline this.

Members’ Items

(1) Access road to the back of the business premises at Market Street, Cootehill.
(Deferred to April Meeting)





Cllr. C. Kelly

Cllr. C. Kelly said that talks are ongoing with local stakeholders in this regard and requested that this item be deferred until September.

(2) Calling on Cavan County Council to review and survey for sectional repairs the road from Lakeland Dairies to Cootehill where gas pipes were laid.

Cllr. N. Smyth
Cllr. N. Smyth requested that this item be deferred until the next meeting.

(3) Calling on Cavan County Council to upgrade and make safe the alleyways in Drumbannon for local residents.




Cllr. N. Smyth

Cllr. N. Smyth stated that access from the old estate of Drumbannon up to newer Woodview estate behind is very difficult through the alleyways, especially for those with disabilities. Cllr. N. Smyth stated that the alleyways are in disrepair. Cllr. P. McDonald agreed with Cllr. N. Smyth but said that there must be assistance from the residents because P. Gaynor attempted to have trees cut along the alleyways last year and met resistance from the residents. DM J. McQuaid said that staff had reviewed these alleyways recently and that the cost of repairs is prohibitive at approximately €16,000 per alleyway. Cllr. N. Smyth emphasised that it is important to address this problem as there are over 80 residents in Drumbannon, many of whom are elderly. DM J. McQuaid agreed to speak to the Housing Section to ascertain if funding could be obtained to carry out works on the alleyways.
(4) Calling on Cavan County Council to link footpath from Maple Court to Heatherfield Estate, Curkish Lane






Cllr. P. McDonald

Cllr. P. McDonald said that there is a footpath from the town out as far as Maple Court along Curkish Lane but that the footpath ends at a private residence after Maple Court. Cllr. P. McDonald said that residents of Heatherfield Estate then have to step out onto the road in order to access the state by foot and this is very dangerous. DM J. McQuaid stated that the private resident between Maple Court and the Heatherfield Estate would have to be agreeable before a footpath could be placed on the north side of Curkish Lane. DM J. McQuaid said that there is an unfinished estate on the south side of Curkish Lane which has a proposed footpath as part of its planning and that this may help establish a footpath link between Maple Court and the Heatherfield Estate. Cllr. P. McDonald said that he understands that a builder has recently bought the unfinished estate. DM J. McQuaid said that he would be happy to speak to the builder in relation to the footpath when work resumes on the unfinished estate.

(5) Calling on Cavan County Council to provide traffic calming measures in Tandragee Housing Estate







Cllr. P. McDonald
Cllr. P. McDonald stated that parents dropping off students for school are using Tandragee Estate as a drop off point to the rear of the school. Cllr. P. McDonald said that this is causing the roads in the estate to become blocked, impassable and intruding on privacy of residents. Cllr. N. Smyth supported Cllr. P. McDonald and said that this practice is very dangerous. DM J. McQuaid said that applying speed limits in the estate may be a possible solution but that he would like the opportunity to view the state himself and that he would be happy to meet the councillors on site.
(6) Calling on Cavan County Council to update members on the progress of a pedestrian crossing on the Cavan Road to facilitate local schools and residents.
Cllr. N. Smyth
Cllr. N. Smyth acknowledged the great work that has recently been done on the Cavan Road but stated that the schools are on the opposite side of the road to most of the residential houses and as a result it has made it very dangerous to cross the road at this point. DM J. McQuaid said that he will speak to the Road Design team in relation to this matter.
(7) Calling on Cavan County Council to agree to give East Cavan Gaels a grant of €500 towards the expenses of going to the National Feile Competition for hurling.










Cllr. P. McDonald

This item was addressed by the awarding of €500 to East Cavan Gaels under the Community & Voluntary Organisations Grant Scheme 2015.

A.O.B.

Cllr. C. Kelly wished P. Gaynor well in his new post and thanked him for his co-operation over the years. Cllr C. Kelly said that there were a number of items he had raised with P. Gaynor before his departure that had not been addressed yet and would like the opportunity to discuss these with DM J. McQuaid. DM J. McQuaid agreed to meet with Cllr. C. Kelly in relation to same. Cllr. C. Kelly also commended DOS J. McLoughlin for his foresight in renovating the Courthouse.
Cllr. V. Smith enquired whether there are any Gateway Staff active in the Lavey/Stradone/Killinkere area. Cllr. F. Curtin asked how many Gateway Staff are currently in the Bailieborough-Cootehill MD. DOS J. McLoughlin said that numbers are not where we would want with 7 Gateway staff in the district, about 50% of the desired number. DOS J. McLoughlin said that councillors should contact the MD office if they have any suggestions for projects they would like the Gateway Staff to complete. Cllr. C. Kelly said that most of the work carried out by Gateway Staff appeared to be in Cootehill and asked if a report of Gateway Staff activities could be provided at future meetings.
Cllr. C. Brady asked if there was any progress with the New Line project and if agreement had been reached with Cootehill GAA in this regard. DOS J. McLoughlin said that he had written to Cootehill GAA on June 10th with an offer but had received no response to date. Cllr. C. Brady said she would revert to Cootehill GAA in this case.

Cllr. N. Smyth enquired as to whether the Parking Bye-Laws for Bailieborough were ready. DM J. McQuaid said that he would like the opportunity to review the bye-laws for himself but that if the councillors had any specific issues with them that they could discuss them with him.

Cllr. N. Smyth enquired as to where we are with the Intoxicating Liquor Bye-laws in Bailieborough. DM J. McQuaid advised that the draft bye-laws had been reviewed and that the next step would be to advance them for public consultation.

The meeting concluded.

